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May 19, 2020 

 
Via Facsimile 
  
U.S. Department of Labor – OSHA 
The Stegmaier Building, Ste 410  
7 North Wilkes-Barre Boulevard 
Wilkes-Barre, PA 18702-5241 
Fax: (570) 821-4170 
 

Re:  Imminent Danger Complaint - Health and Safety Complaints against Maid-
Rite Specialty Foods a/k/a Maid-Rite Steak Co.  

 
Dear Administrator: 
 
We write this complaint on behalf of three current workers at Maid-Rite Specialty Foods also 
known as Maid-Rite Steak Co. (“Maid-Rite”) who wish to remain anonymous.  Our clients work 
in meat processing and package various raw meat products.  There are approximately 100 to 200 
employees at the facility located at: 105 Keystone Industrial Park Rd, Dunmore, PA 18512.  
 
Our clients have designated Justice at Work as their representative.  As representative of these 
employees, we request an investigation under 29 U.S.C. § 657(f)(1) because the current 
conditions and practices in this workplace pose an imminent danger to our clients and other 
employees.  Our clients and other employees face exposure to COVID-19 because of Maid-
Rite’s failure to implement appropriate safety measures, including, as detailed below, Maid-
Rite’s failure to issue masks regularly to all workers and requirement that workers purchase and 
wear their own masks, Maid-Rite’s failure to advise all workers of their contact with co-workers 
infected with COVID-19, and Maid-Rite’s refusal to slow line speeds, while requiring workers to 
wear face shields that repeatedly fog up and cause some workers difficulty breathing.  Such 
exposure could reasonably be expected to cause death or serious physical harm immediately.1  
OSHA’s intervention is imperative to protect the health and safety of these essential workers. 

 
1 As stated in the joint OSHA/CDC guidance for the meatpacking industry, “Some people become so sick they must 
be admitted to the hospital and some people may die from the illness.” Meat and Poultry Processing Workers and 
Employers: Interim Guidance from CDC and the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA), available 
at: https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/organizations/meat-poultry-processing-workers-
employers.html. The meat processing industry in particular has been greatly impacted by COVID-19. Meat 
processing workers in Pennsylvania have contracted the virus at alarmingly high rates. Jessica Calefati & Bob 
Fernandez, Pa. has more coronavirus cases among meat plant workers than any other state, CDC says, The 
Philadelphia Inquirer (May 1, 2020), available at: https://www.inquirer.com/business/retail/cdc-20200501.html. 
Some meat processing workers have died of the virus, which they presumably contracted at their workplace. Justine 
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OSHA/CDC Guidance in Meatpacking Industry 
 
On April 26, 2020, OSHA and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) issued 
joint interim guidance related to COVID-19 for meatpacking and meat processing workers and 
employers.  The guidance outlines important safety measures to reduce the risk of exposure to 
the virus for workers who have been deemed “critical infrastructure” workers.  Given the 
specific risks faced by meat processing workers, like Maid-Rite employees, who typically work 
closely on processing lines for long periods of time, OSHA and the CDC recommend specific 
actions in meat processing facilities.  
 
Under this guidance, work environments should be configured to be spaced at least six feet apart.  
Multiple graphics illustrate possible workplace arrangements that implement some combination 
of social distancing workers six feet apart, constructing physical barriers, such as partitions, to 
separate workers, and alternating workers so that they do not face one another.  It further 
provides, “Changes in production practices may be necessary in order to maintain appropriate 
distances among workers.”  The guidance suggests modifying processing or production lines, 
shifts, and staggering workers or splitting shifts, while taking care to reserve one shift for 
cleaning and sanitization. 
 
Where hazards are present, OSHA standards require employers to provide appropriate personal 
protective equipment (PPE) to protect workers from hazards.  The CDC recommends wearing 
cloth face coverings as a protective measure.  Employers should comply with any state or local 
requirements.  The joint guidance requires employers to replace any face coverings that become 
“wet, soiled, or otherwise visibly contaminated.”  
 
In addition to production-related guidelines, OSHA and the CDC recommend additional clock 
in/out stations to reduce crowding.  For break rooms and other shared spaces, the guidance states 
that employers should remove or rearrange chairs and tables, or add partitions to tables.  
Employers should establish protocols to increase the frequency of cleaning and sanitization.  
 
Workers with symptoms should be isolated and their work stations disinfected.  For workers who 
are sick, OSHA/CDC guidance recommends reviewing leave policies to ensure ill workers are 
not in the workplace and that employees are not penalized for taking sick leave. 
 
Pennsylvania Department of Health Order 
 
The OSHA/CDC guidance further states that all meat and poultry processing facilities should 
“work directly with appropriate state and local public health officials and occupational safety and 
health professionals” and “incorporate guidance from other authoritative sources or regulatory 
bodies as needed.”  The Pennsylvania Secretary of Health issued an order on April 15, 2020 that 
details important health and safety measures for essential workers.  OSHA’s general duty clause 
requires Maid-Rite to comply with this Order.  See 29 U.S.C. § 654. 

 
Coleman, Meatpacking worker told not to wear face mask on job died of coronavirus, The Hill (May 7, 2020), 
available at: https://thehill.com/policy/finance/496595-meatpacking-worker-told-not-to-wear-face-mask-on-job-
died-of-coronavirus; Carmen Dominguez, Two of My Colleagues Died of Covid-19, The New York Times (Apr. 29, 
2020), available at: https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/29/opinion/coronavirus-worker-deaths.html.  
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Businesses that maintain in-person operations must implement the measures detailed in the 
Secretary of the Department of Health’s Order.  These measures include staggering the start and 
end times of employees’ shifts to prevent large groups from entering and leaving the premises at 
the same time.  Employees’ break times must be staggered to reduce the number of individuals 
on break at one time and in one area.  Employees must have regular access to handwashing with 
soap, hand sanitizer, and disinfectant wipes.  Employers must also provide masks for employees 
to wear at all times while on the work site.  Additionally, the Order requires all individuals on the 
premises to maintain a social distance of at least six feet at all times. 
 
The Secretary’s Order requires employers to take specific steps when a business discovers that it 
has been exposed to a confirmed case of COVID-19.  This process includes identifying all 
individuals who were in close contact with the infected individual, which means all persons who 
were within about six feet for about ten minutes from the period of 48 hours before symptom 
onset to the time of isolation.  Employees who had close contact with the worker who tested 
positive for the virus must be promptly notified of their exposure.  
 
Specific Conditions that Pose Imminent Danger 
 
Lack of Safe Personal Protective Equipment  
 
Maid-Rite does not provide adequate PPE to its employees.  The April 15, 2020 Order issued by 
the Pennsylvania Secretary of Health requires employers to provide all employees with face 
coverings.  OSHA also requires employers to provide PPE when a hazard is present.  Because 
workers have tested positive for COVID-19 at the facility, there exists a hazard and Maid-Rite is 
required to provide adequate PPE.  Despite these requirements, the complaining employees 
report that the company provided each employee with a single thin mask on one day in March 
and on one other occasion, but the company has otherwise failed to provide face masks.  Instead, 
the company requires workers to supply their own masks to wear at work.  Some employees 
have taken advantage of this situation by selling cloth masks to workers.    
 
At some point in May, Maid-Rite began requiring workers to wear plastic face shields, which the 
company provided.  While OSHA/CDC guidelines suggest face shields as additional protection, 
the guidance warns that safety glasses may fog up when used with masks or cloth face coverings.  
Here, the complaining workers report that the shields fog up in the cold freezer where they work, 
preventing the workers from seeing what they are doing.  The shields provided by Maid-Rite do 
not cover the nose or mouth, so they must be worn in addition to cloth masks.  To clear the 
shields, the workers must use their hands and arms, causing them to touch their faces with 
potentially contaminated skin.  The face shields also constrict breathing, especially as workers 
exert themselves to keep up with production line speeds.  At least one worker has fainted while 
wearing a face shield and working on the production line.   
 
Failure to Slow Production Line Speeds  
 
Despite many Maid-Rite workers falling ill with COVID-19, Maid-Rite refuses to slow the speed 
of its production lines.  The result is that, although fewer workers are present on each given day, 
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they continue to work elbow-to-elbow with their colleagues on the line.  Maintaining the same 
production speeds with fewer workers also entails additional, more strenuous work for those 
present, including for workers who are still recovering from COVID-19.  The high production 
demands, combined with the face shields referenced above, has caused workers to struggle to 
breathe and multiple workers to faint. 
  
Failure to Maintain Social Distancing  
 
Maid-Rite does not implement adequate social distancing measures.  On the production line, 
workers work extremely close to one another.  The complaining workers report working less 
than a foot apart from other workers to their left and to their right.  Workers also face each other 
across the production line, with only two or three feet separating them from one another.  The 
company has neither erected partitions between workers nor placed markings on the ground to 
indicate six feet between work spaces. 
 
The company has also failed to change policies for accessing the bathroom to maintain social 
distancing.  When workers are allowed to use the bathroom, there is inadequate space in the 
bathroom for them to distance from one another.  Workers also continue to enter work on the 
same schedule they entered before the pandemic; this causes congestion in the area where they 
clock in, and prevents any social distancing. 
  
 Failure to Provide Hand-Washing Breaks and Facilities  
 
Maid-Rite fails to allow workers to safely disinfect their hands during the workday.  The 
company has not created additional handwashing stations, and has not given workers additional 
opportunities to use the bathrooms for handwashing.  When the workers are permitted to use the 
bathrooms, they are unable to practice social distancing there because there are too many 
workers sent at one time to be able to maintain six feet of space between them. 
 
Incentivizing Contagious Employees to Show Up for Work 
 
Since the pandemic began, Maid-Rite has created new policies that encourage workers to show 
up for work even if they are sick.  The company offers incentive pay for workers who do not 
miss any days during a week.  Therefore, if workers have worked the beginning of a week, but 
then fall ill, they must continue to attend work or forfeit the bonus pay they otherwise would 
have earned.   
 
Failure to Separate Obviously Sick Workers 
 
Maid-Rite fails to effectively separate sick workers from others at the workplace.  Workers who 
are coughing, and otherwise obviously ill, remain on the job.  Even when a worker reports to the 
company that he or she has tested positive for COVID-19, the company fails to notify all of the 
other employees who worked in close proximity of the sick worker. 
 
Current workers at Maid-Rite face imminent danger, as exposure to COVID-19 could reasonably 
be expected to cause death or serious physical harm immediately.  We ask that your office 
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investigate this facility immediately.  Should you have any additional questions, please do not 
hesitate to contact us at (215) 733-0878, ext. 180. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
/s/ Alia Al-Khatib    
Alia Al-Khatib 
Staff Attorney 
aal-khatib@justiceatworklegalaid.org 
 
Sam Datlof 
Independence Fellow 
sdatlof@justiceatworklegalaid.org 
 
Nina Menniti 
Staff Attorney 
nmenniti@justiceatworklegalaid.org 
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May 27, 2020 

Via Facsimile 

  

Attn: Area Director Mark Stelmack 

U.S. Department of Labor – OSHA 

The Stegmaier Building, Ste 410  

7 North Wilkes-Barre Boulevard 

Wilkes-Barre, PA 18702-5241 

Fax: (570) 821-4170 

 

Re:  Imminent Danger Complaint - Health and Safety Complaints against Maid-

Rite Specialty Foods a/k/a Maid-Rite Steak Co.  

 

Dear Mr. Stelmack: 

 

We write to follow up on the imminent danger complaint we submitted on May 19, 2020 against 

Maid-Rite Specialty Foods a/k/a Maid-Rite Steak Co. On May 20, 2020, a paralegal from our 

office confirmed by phone that the complaint was received and under review. Since then, we 

have not heard any response from your office. 

 

On May 19, 2020, OSHA issued the “Updated Interim Enforcement Response Plan for 

Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19).”1 The plan provides that OSHA will “continue 

prioritizing COVID-19 fatalities and imminent danger exposures for inspection.” The plan also 

provides specific steps that OSHA will take to address these complaints, including conducting 

on-site inspections and employing a rapid response investigation. We have received no response 

to our imminent danger complaint nor have we received any indication that OSHA will take 

specific steps consistent with its updated plan.  

 

Current workers at Maid-Rite continue to face imminent danger, as exposure to COVID-19 could 

reasonably be expected to cause death or serious physical harm immediately. We ask that your 

office investigate immediately. Should you have any additional questions, please do not hesitate 

to contact us at (215) 733-0878, ext. 180. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Alia Al-Khatib 

Staff Attorney 

 

Sam Datlof 

Independence Fellow 

 

 

Nina Menniti 

Staff Attorney 

 

 

 
1 See U.S. Dep’t of Labor, Updated Interim Enforcement Response Plan for Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) 

(May 19, 2020), available at: https://www.osha.gov/memos/2020-05-19/updated-interim-enforcement-response-

plan-coronavirus-disease-2019-covid-19. 
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June 2, 2020 
Via Facsimile 
  
Attn: Area Director Mark Stelmack 
U.S. Department of Labor – OSHA 
The Stegmaier Building, Ste 410  
7 North Wilkes-Barre Boulevard 
Wilkes-Barre, PA 18702-5241 
Fax: (570) 821-4170 
 

Re:  Request for Company Response to Imminent Danger Complaint  

Maid-Rite Specialty Foods a/k/a Maid-Rite Steak Co.  
 

Dear Mr. Stelmack: 
 
I write to request a copy of the company’s response to our imminent danger complaint dated 
May 19, 2020 made against Maid-Rite Specialty Foods a/k/a Maid-Rite Steak Co. On June 1, 
2020, I called the Assistant Area Director of the Wilkes-Barre Area Office, Susan Giguere. I was 
informed that OSHA was considering next steps in response to the complaint, but we would not 
have an opportunity to review the company’s response.  
 
According to the OSHA Field Operations Manual, the procedures for an inquiry requires the 
following: 
 

The complainant will be advised of the employer’s response, as well as the 
complainant’s rights to dispute that response and, if the alleged hazard persists, of 
the right to request an inspection. When OSHA receives an adequate response from 
the employer and the complainant does not dispute or object to the response, an 
onsite inspection normally will not be conducted.1 

 
As representatives of the complaining workers, we request a copy of the company’s response so 
that we have the opportunity to dispute that response. As stated in our May 29, 2020 letter, our 
clients informed us that hazards persist at the company, that conditions have not changed since 
we submitted our initial complaint on May 19, 2020, and that they remain in imminent danger.   
 
Additionally, as I mentioned to Assistant Area Director Giguere, we ask that you send any 
further correspondence to my email below, instead of by mail, as our office is working remotely 
and does not have consistent access to mail and fax. Please send via email the response that your 
office received from Maid-Rite that was due on May 28, 2020, as well as an email address where 
we can send future correspondence with your office. 

 
1 See U.S. Dep’t of Labor, OSHA Instruction, Chapter 9, Section (I)(I)(6), available at: 
https://www.osha.gov/sites/default/files/enforcement/directives/CPL_02-00-163.pdf. 
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Please do not hesitate to contact me at (215) 733-0878, ext. 180. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Alia Al-Khatib 
Staff Attorney 
aal-khatib@justiceatworklegalaid.org 
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June 29, 2020 

Via Email 

 

Area Director Mark Stelmack 

Assistant Area Director Susan Giguere 

U.S. Department of Labor – OSHA 

The Stegmaier Building, Ste 410  

7 North Wilkes-Barre Boulevard 

Wilkes-Barre, PA 18702-5241 

 

Email: Stelmack.Mark@dol.gov 

Giguere.Susan@dol.gov 

 

Re:  Imminent Danger Complaint against Maid-Rite Specialty Foods a/k/a Maid-

Rite Steak Co.  

 

Dear Area Director Stelmack and Assistant Area Director Giguere: 

 

We write to follow up regarding the imminent danger complaint we submitted on behalf of 

workers at Maid-Rite Specialty Foods a/k/a Maid-Rite Steak Co. (Maid-Rite) on May 19, 2020.  

OSHA has failed to take sufficient steps to address the conditions that were detailed in our 

complaint.  As our organization has repeatedly informed your office, Maid-Rite has made no 

changes in the facility.  Since we filed the complaint, another worker who wishes to remain 

anonymous has come forward to join the original complaint.  We submit a signed declaration on 

her behalf, along with two other workers. 

 

Our clients continue to face the threat of imminent danger due to workplace conditions; their 

exposure to COVID-19 could reasonably be expected to cause death or serious physical harm 

immediately.   

 

Timeline of Complaint and Response 

 

It has come to our attention that prior to the submission of our complaint, your office received a 

complaint from a Maid-Rite worker on April 6, 2020.  That worker complained that workers 

tested positive for COVID-19, that the facility was not sanitizing sufficiently to protect workers, 

that workers were not provided gloves and masks, and that employees could not maintain social 

distancing while accomplishing their work.  OSHA failed to conduct an inspection of the facility 

then, despite Maid-Rite’s failures to address adequately the significant safety concerns brought 

to your attention.  Our complaint, which was submitted more than one month after this worker’s 
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complaint, stated the same issues that demonstrate an imminent danger to our clients and other 

workers at the facility.  

 

On May 19, 2020, our organization submitted an imminent danger complaint as representatives 

of Maid-Rite workers who wished to remain anonymous.  The next day, a paralegal from our 

office confirmed that the complaint was received by the OSHA Wilkes-Barre area office.   

 

On May 27, 2020, we faxed a follow-up letter to the OSHA Wilkes-Barre office, as we had not 

received a response from OSHA.  We expressed concern in that letter that OSHA was not taking 

immediate steps to address our imminent danger complaint and referred to OSHA’s May 19, 

2020 Updated Interim Enforcement Response Plan for Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19).  

We asked that all communications be sent via email to avoid delays in mailing and faxing, given 

the limited access to our office while staff are working remotely.   

 

On May 28, 2020, Alia Al-Khatib, an attorney with Justice at Work, spoke with Assistant Area 

Director Susan Giguere in response to Justice at Work’s May 27, 2020 letter.  Ms. Giguere stated 

that OSHA sent our office a letter in response to our complaint and that such complaints are 

handled the day they are received.  Ms. Giguere stated that the complaint was being considered 

as a “non-formal” complaint and that OSHA was taking steps to handle the inquiry.  She could 

not provide information about specific steps that OSHA was taking to address the complaint.  

 

Later that same day, our office received the letter sent via regular mail from OSHA Area 

Director Mark Stelmack dated May 21, 2020 in which Mr. Stelmack stated OSHA was treating 

our complaint as a “non-formal complaint.”1  The letter stated that the employer has been given 5 

days to correct the hazards documented in the complaint.  It further stated, “Please notify me if 

no correction has been made by May 28, 2020.”  The letter sent to Maid-Rite was attached.   

 

On June 1, 2020, Ms. Al-Khatib called Assistant Area Director Giguere to inform her that our 

clients told us that Maid-Rite has made no changes to workplace conditions.  Ms. Giguere 

informed Ms. Al-Khatib that the company sent an extensive response, but she would not send the 

response to us to review.  Ms. Giguere stated that the next step would involve either an onsite 

inspection or further inquiry with the company.  When asked why the complaint was treated as 

“non-formal,” Ms. Giguere explained it was because all complaints in counties under red zone 

orders were being treated as non-formal.  Counties in Pennsylvania were designated as “red 

phase” counties due to the high rates of COVID-19 in those counties.  Ms. Al-Khatib was told 

that this complaint could not be treated as an imminent danger complaint because then OSHA 

would have to treat all COVID-related complaints as imminent danger complaints.  

 
1 Our complaint should have been treated as a formal complaint pursuant to the OSHA Field Operations Manual, 

Chapter 9, Section (I)(A)(1)(a).  The requirements for a formal complaint are the following: (1) “Asserts that an 

imminent danger, a violation of the Act, or a violation of an OSHA standard exposes employees to a potential 

physical or health harm in the workplace,” (2) “Is reduced to writing or submitted on a Complaint (OSHA-7),” and 

(3) “Is signed by at least one current employee or employee representative.”  Our complaint met all three 

requirements.  We asserted an imminent danger in the Maid-Rite facility, submitted the complaint in writing, and 

signed it as the employee representatives.  Therefore, OSHA should have treated it as a formal complaint and taken 

the appropriate steps required of such complaints under the Field Operations Manual.  
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On June 2, 2020, our office faxed another letter to Mr. Stelmack in which we requested Maid-

Rite’s response to OSHA, which is consistent with the procedures for handling an inquiry under 

OSHA’s Field Operations Manual, Chapter 9, Section (I)(I)(6).  Ms. Giguere called in response 

to the letter to explain that we are not entitled to the response because the inquiry had not been 

finalized.  She informed Ms. Al-Khatib that an inspection had begun and that it could take up to 

six months to complete.  Once completed, our office could submit a FOIA request for the 

response.  When asked whether representatives from our office could be present for an 

inspection of the Maid-Rite facility, Ms. Giguere stated that only union representatives could be 

present during inspections.  Our office was not provided a date of the onsite inspection nor given 

any other indication of immediate action to resolve the workers’ imminent danger complaint.   

 

On June 3, 2020, Ms. Giguere emailed Ms. Al-Khatib to request to interview by telephone at 

least two of the employees who Justice at Work represents.  Ms. Al-Khatib responded that same 

day to provide the workers’ general availability, to confirm that representatives from our office 

could participate in our clients’ phone interviews, and to confirm that OSHA would maintain 

confidentiality of workers’ names, as workers expressed serious concerns of retaliation.2  Ms. 

Giguere responded on June 4, 2020 and stated that the workers’ names would not be revealed to 

the employer. 

 

Ms. Al-Khatib inquired further about confidentiality related to workers’ identities on June 5, 

2020, as our clients expressed concerns about sharing their names during the interviews and fears 

of retaliation.  On June 8, 2020, Ms. Giguere responded to state that OSHA would not proceed 

with interviews if the workers wished to remain anonymous.  Ms. Giguere stated that the OSHA 

investigator would be conducting interviews with a random selection of Maid-Rite workers.  

Should our clients proceed with interviews, they would be required to share their name and other 

identifying information.  She explained that OSHA would keep our clients’ names confidential to 

the extent permitted by law.  However, if the administrative process reached the point of hearing, 

the workers would be called to testify.   

 

On June 11, 2020, Ms. Al-Khatib contacted Ms. Giguere again to ask whether OSHA had 

conducted an onsite inspection, as the inspection detail indicated that a “closing conference” was 

conducted on June 2, 2020.  Ms. Al-Khatib informed Ms. Giguere again that our clients stated 

that no changes have been made at the company since the original complaint was submitted.  Ms. 

Giguere responded, “On the day that an inspection is opened, an opening and closing conference 

is typically held.  This inspection is in progress, and a response will be provided to you regarding 

its outcome at the conclusion of the inspection.”  Ms. Al-Khatib called and left a message on 

June 12, 2020 to seek clarification of this point, given our clients continued concerns and reports 

that the company has failed to change any of the hazards documented in the original complaint.  

An onsite inspection is necessary to demonstrate the lack of social distancing in the facility, 

 
2 Fear of retaliation in response to complaints made to OSHA has been well-documented in the meat and poultry 

industry.  See generally U.S. Gov’t Accountability Office, Workplace Safety and Health: Better Outreach, 

Collaboration, and Information Needed to Help Protect Workers at Meat and Poultry Plants, (Nov. 2017), available 

at: https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-18-12. 
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among other dangers detailed in the original complaint, and OSHA has failed to inform us that 

such an inspection will be, or has been, conducted.  

 

Ms. Giguere contacted Ms. Al-Khatib via email to inquire further about our clients’ reports that 

nothing has changed at the company.  We submit the attached written declarations from three 

current workers that detail the ongoing hazards that pose an imminent danger. 

 

Written Declarations Demonstrating Ongoing Imminent Danger 

 

After speaking with our clients further, they continue to express concerns about revealing their 

identities.  In an effort to provide additional information to OSHA about the ongoing imminent 

danger faced by these workers and to urge OSHA to take immediate action, we submit the 

attached written declarations of three workers with their names and signatures redacted. 

 

As detailed in the written declarations, workers at Maid-Rite continue to face an imminent 

danger of contraction of COVID-19 due to the company’s failure to implement adequate safety 

measures, specifically measures provided in CDC-OSHA joint guidance.  OSHA has failed to 

adequately enforce this guidance and to protect workers at Maid-Rite.  One month after the 

initial complaint was submitted, workers at Maid-Rite continue to face dangerous exposure to 

COVID-19 while working elbow-to-elbow with other workers.  The company does not maintain 

social distancing on the production line, and it has failed to insert a plastic barrier between 

workers.  Workers continue to labor directly across from other workers on the line.   

 

Additionally, Maid-Rite shares workers with Polarized Meat Co., Inc., a facility adjacent to the 

Maid-Rite location at 105 Keystone Industrial Park Rd, Dunmore, PA 18512.  The practice of 

integrating new workers into the facility creates a greater risk of COVID-19 exposure for all 

workers.  Maid-Rite continues to require workers to bring their own masks and has only 

provided one thin mask to workers since the original complaint was submitted.  Maid-Rite 

workers continue to wear face shields, though workers do not always lower the shields because 

of the respiratory issues caused by the combination of the shields, masks, and exertion while 

working to keep up with production speeds.   

 

Our clients, and the many workers at Maid-Rite and Polarized Meat, face an imminent danger.   

 

To ensure the safety of these workers, OSHA must do the following: 

 

- Conduct an onsite inspection of the Maid-Rite facility immediately 

- Take appropriate enforcement action for Maid-Rite’s failure to resolve any hazards that 

pose an imminent danger to workers 

- To ensure workers do not face imminent danger of exposure to COVID-19, require Maid-

Rite to implement specific safety measures, such as: appropriately distance workers from 

each other and slow line speeds to allow for such distancing 
- Require Maid-Rite to revise its sick leave and absence policy so as to ensure workers 

who show symptoms can take sick days without fear of punishment and without incentive 

to continue to work while sick 
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- Provide Justice at Work as worker representatives a copy of Maid-Rite’s response to 

OSHA so that we may contest Maid-Rite’s representations of workplace conditions 

 

Thank you for your time and attention to this matter. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

Alia Al-Khatib 

Staff Attorney 

aal-khatib@justiceatworklegalaid.org 

Art Read 

General Counsel 

aread@justiceatworklegalaid.org 

 

Nina Menniti 

Staff Attorney 

nmenniti@justiceatworklegalaid.org 

 

Samuel Datlof 

Independence Fellow 

sdatlof@justiceatworklegalaid.org 

 

 

Enclosures:  Redacted Worker 1 Declaration with translation 

  Redacted Worker 2 Declaration with translation 

  Redacted Worker 3 Declaration with translation 
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EXHIBIT F 
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EXHIBIT G 
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EXHIBIT H 
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